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7 October 2011

The Committee Manager
Saocial Policy Committee
Parliament House
Macquarie St

Sydney NSW 2000

Fax: (02) 9230 3052

Dear Mr Notley-Smith

| write to make a submission to the Social Policy Comn‘iittee’s,(SPC) inquiry into
international Student Accommodation in New South Wales.

Since the beginning of my tenure as the Member for Ryde, | have witnessed
illegal boarding house operators exploit vulnerable mternatuonal students and

show reckless disregard to the amenity of our area.

There have been substantial issues with the proliferation of illegal boarding
houses in concentrated areas surrounding Macquarie University. So much so,
after much community consultation, on the 26 November 2010 I introduced a
Private Members Bill to Parliament entitled 'ENVIRONMENTAL PLANNING AND
ASSESSMENT AMENDMENT (BOARDING HOUSES) BILL 2010'. | attach the
Agreement in Principal speech made when | mtroduced this Bill into to Parliament

for your consideration.

Additionally, | bring to your attention two other speeches made in Parliament in
February and May 2010 entitled 'Student Boarding House Accommodation’ and
‘lllegal Boarding Houses' respectively, which further outline the cause and effect
of illegal boarding houses on our area and the issues posed to international

students.

Please don't hesitate to contact me if | or my office can be of any assistance to

/ The Hon. Victor Dominello MP
Member for Ryde

Phone 9808 3288 Fax 9677 6222 Email ryde@parliament.nsw gov.au Mail PO Box 736, Ryde NSW 1680
Electorate office Ground Floor, 5 - 9 Devlin Street Ryde NSW 2112 Web www.victordomingllo.com.au
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ENVIRONMENTAL PLANNING AND ASSESSMENT AMENDMENT (BOARDING HOUSES) BILL 201¢

Page: 28390

Bill introduced on motion by Mr Victor Dominello.

Agreement in Principle

Mr VICTOR DOMINELLO (Ryde) [10.03 a.m.]: | move:
That this bill be now agreed to in principle.

From the outset | acknowledge that this is a complex policy area and | intend the Environmental Planning and Assessment
Amendment (Boarding Houses) Bill 2010 to serve as a consultation draft. This will enable local councils, boarding house
operators, tenants' advacacy groups and the wider community to provide feedback and make recommendations. The
complexity of the issue of illegal boarding houses has increased following the large number of international students arriving

. in New South Wales. As the Commonwealth is responsible for controlling international student numbers, it needs to provide
universities with real incentives to build more on-campus accommodation. Local councils should be responsible for planning,
which includes the location, design and safety of boarding houses. Local councils must have the resolve to take enforcement
action against illegal operations. Whilst this bill will go some way towards alleviating the problems assaciated with illegal
boarding houses, this issue requires the invoivement of all three levels of government :

In my electorate of Ryde there has been an enormous increase in the number of illegal boarding houses over the past two
years. Mast of these are situated in the suburb of Marsfield, near the Macquarie University campus in North Ryde. The
following statistics are instructive. Currently at Macquarie University there are 1,895 beds for both on- and off-campus :
student accommodation. However, the international student population at Macquarie University in 2009 was 12,396, There is
clearly a gross undersupply of campus accommadation. These figures on the shortfall of campus accommodation are ‘
conservative as they do not take into account interstate students or students from regional areas who also require
accommodation. The undersupply of campus accommodation for students has resulted in a proliferation of unauthorised :
boardmg houses.

What normally takes place is that investors, often from overseas, purchase large family homes and convert them into
boarding houses through the partitioning of bedrooms, common living areas and garages. thereby creating sleeping

“-accommodation for up to 15 or more lodgers. Owners of such premises may run the boarding houses themselves but often:
outsource the job to a friend or associate who is instructed to let out individual rooms at $150 to $250 per week. By way of
illustration, assume there are 10 lodgers each paying $200 per week to live in an illegally modified three-bedroom house.
This amounts to more than $100,000 per annum. This is in circumstances where an unmodified three-bedraom house being
rented out to a normal family would rent for about $30,000 gross per annum. Anecdotally, most lodgers pay cash. Therefore,
if the operator fails to declare and pay tax on tha cash bill receipts, this effectively amounts to a gross income of about
$150,000 per annum.

The proﬁts from operating a boarding house illegally are staggering. in some mstances landiords will lease premisestoa
tenant.. The tenant will then, as part of a commercial enterprise, arrange for an inappropriate number of Iodgers to reside
within the premises, Lodgers are further exposed to exploitation, as they are not protected under the provisions in the
Residential Tenancies Act. Unscrupulous operators place the pursuit of profit ahead of the welfare of the lodgers. Premises
are iilegally modified to shoehorn in as many lodgers as possible. This may include substandard electrical modifications .
when undertaking unauthorised modifications to internal reoms. This brings into play fire and safety cancerns.

Overcrowding also raises health and hygiene concerns, especially where there are not enough council bins to cope with the
overcrowding. Garbage bins that overflow attract vermin. In a desire to maximise profit, unscrupulous operators also fail to
maintain the exterior of the buildings and gardens. | have received numerous reports of swimming pools ending up as algae-
laden mosquito pits. These fire and health concerns affect not only the lodgers but also the neighbours. Likewise, a failure to
maintain the exterior of the premises and the gardens has a significant impact on the amenity of the neighbourhood. This
situation is not specific to Ryde. Itis occurring across Sydney and New Sauth Wales, particularly where there are tertiary
institutions with students, especially mternat!onal students, seeking accommodation near campuses. in a recent letter to me
the Redfem Legal Centre noted:

e . itis our expenence that the problems being faced in the Ryde area, of severe overcrowding, unsafe housing and

students and young people being taken advantage of, are widespread. While this has been a trend for a number of
years, it is becoming more and more extreme. You only need to stand on the corner of Castlereagh and Goulburn
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Streets in the CBD and look up at the high rises around you, to see unit after unit with curtains and newspapers up in
the windows of sunrooms and enclosed balconies. Unscrupulous head tenants man the lifts all day with multiple
swipe cards letting the residents in and out of their units.

The current laws governing the operation of boarding houses in New South Wales are hopelessly inadequate. Councils find it
difficult and expensive to gather evidence and to prosecute illegal boarding house operators. Furthermore, the current
penalties clearly are an insufficient deterrent

| will deal, first, with the issue of evidence gathering. The best evidence is that obtained after a council officer has inspected
the premises, or direct evidence from lodgers as to the nature of the accommodation. However, the difficulty is that the
boarding houses ostensibly are operated within residential properties. Council's powers of eniry and inspection, conferred by
the Local Government Act, are not exercisable in relation to residential premises without the permission of the occupier or
under the authority conferred by a search warrant. Council can also obtain entry for the purpose of inspecting work being
carried out under an approval. However this prowdes no comfort when many boarding house operators do not seek approval
in the first place.

The Environmental Planning and Assessment Act also confers powers on councils to enter and inspect premises. However,
as applies currently in the Local Government Act, councils cannot inspect a residential premise without consent or without a
search warrant. Accordingly, if a council wanted to inspect premises to ascertain whether an illegal boarding house was
being run, council would first require the consent of the occupier. lllegal boarding house operators will either decline consent
or delay entry to remove any incriminating evidence. The difficulty of obtaining direct evidence from a lodger as to the nature
of accommodation is that the unscrupulous operators will coach the lodgers about what to say—for example, that they are
members of the family and visiting from overseas. The difficulty of obtaining appropriate evidence transiates directly into a
difficulty to obtain a successful prosecution.

if the evidence relied upon is simply circumstantial, that will add significantly to the complexity, length and costs of the
prosecution. In these circumstances, councils will weigh up whether to expend financial and valuable resources to prosecute
boarding house operators, even when there is a better than even chance of successful prosecution. In reality, councils
generally will not spend ratepayers’ money by commencing proceedings unless there are good prospects of success. Fmally,
under the current legisiative provisions, if a council formed the view that an illegal boarding house was in operation, it could
issue a penalty infringement notice of $750 in the case of an individual, or $1,500 in the case of a corporation. This is a
vacuous disincentive, having regard to the profits that can be made.

1 turn now to the important provisions of the bill. Scheduie 1, clauses 1 to 3 will enable authorised officers to enter premises
without notice to collect evidence if they have reasonable grounds to believe that a boarding house is in operation. This

- amendment will enable them to collect evidence, including photographs, films, audio, video and other recordings. Currentiy,
a search warrant is required, which is expensive, time consuming and difficult to obtain. Information | obtained-from the City
of Ryde reveals that, notwithstanding the large number of reported unauthorised boarding houses in the area, not one search
warrant was sought or issued during 2009-10. The power to enter premises to monitor compliance or to investigate without a
search warrant exists in Victoria and has been in force for many years. '

The power to enter premuses on reasonable suspucuon without notice is a significant power. We must always be vigilant to
ensure that with every increase in State power there is a cammensurate increase in the power of the individual to scrutinise
‘the actions of the State. We must ensure that there are checks and balances to safeguard against the possible abuses of
State power. The protection of the individual's rights against abuses of State power is, in my mind, one of the most important
bastions that we, as members of Parliament, are charged with defending. Consistent with that position, the bill provides for
the Ombudsman to review the use of the entry powers of councils and authorised officers. If a council or an authorised officer
acts beyond the limits of these powers, the Ombudsman will be able to investigate any complaints made and recommend an
award for damages in the event that the power was inappropriately exercised.

Schedule 1, clause 6 essentially provides that, if council has evidence of alteration of the premises that is consistent with its
use as a boarding house, then prima facie it is a boarding house unless the owner or occupier can prove otherwise. The
ability to inspect boarding houses and to put the onus on the owner to disprove the existence of a boarding house when
there is overwhelming evidence to the contrary makes common sense and will greatly assist councils with enforcement. On
the issue of deterrence, schedule 2 to the bill will now impose significant penalties for operating an illegal boarding house.
The penalties will now be $5,500 to $11,000 for an individual and $11,000 te $22,000 for corporations. Further, schedule 1,
clause 5 now imposes a criminal sanction of up to six months imprisonment or $1,100,000, or both, for a person who is guilty
of operating a boarding house in circumstances where the offence caused or contributed to appreciable danger or harm to

any persons.

I-pelieve this criminal penalty will send a powerful shockwave to unscrupulous operators who are prepared to sacrifice the
lives of vulnerable students, lodgers and boarders in pursuit of profit. Given the many incidents over the years of fires in
backpackers' hostels and boarding houses leading to serious injuries and death, this specific criminal penalty is appropriate.
Just recently there was a report of a boarding house fire in Darlinghurst that claimed a life. | note that in the Australian
Capital Territory there is a criminal penalty of up to six months imprisonment for operating a boarding house without a
licence. This bill provides a real and substantial disincentive against unscrupulous operators of illegal boarding hauses.

Schedule 1, clause 6 also provides a mechanism for registration of a boarding house with the Department of Fair Trading.
This section applies to a boarding house in which sleeping accommadation is provided for, first, five or more lodgers; or,
secondly, three or more lodgers in any one bedroom. This amendment requires a proprietor of a boarding house to notify the
following particulars: first, the name and address of the proprietor; secondly, the address of the boarding house; thirdly, the

http://www.parliament.nsw.gov.aw/prod/pariment/hansart.nst/V3Key/LA20101126007%opené&ref...  7/10/2011
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«« number of lodgers residing in the boarding house; fourthly, the total number of bedrooms provided as sieeping
accommodation for those lodgers; and, fifthly, other particulars that may be prescribed in the regulations. Failure to register
with the director general will incur maximum fines of 85 penalty units; or $7,150 for individuals, and 330 penaity units for
corporations, which amounts to $36,300 under the current regime. In Victoria, rooming houses must be registered with lacal
councils and operators are required to provide prescribed information about the operation of premises and pay a registration
fee.

importantly, a proprietor of a boarding house means, in the case of a boarding house consisting of premises that are leased,
the lessee who is entitled to immediate possession of the premises, or in any other case the owner of the premises
concerned. This covers the situation where the owner or landlord of the property genuinely does not know what the tenant or
head lessee is daing. In a recent letter to me the Tenants Union of NSW noted that it particularly supported the
establishment of a register of boarding houses. It stated:

A Register would help inform prospective residents about the legitimacy of a boarding house operator's business. It
would also help inform government about the state of the boarding house sector, which would assist in the
development of policies for the boarding house sector, and in fostering liaison with sector stakeholders.

~ The Tenancy Union of NSW noted that the boarding house sector is an important part of our housing system, but it is in bad
shape. The Redfern Legal Centre noted that it needs better regulation and better support from government. Part of the
problem relates te illegal boarding house aperators who rent out rooms, houses and flats in cities and towns throughout New
South Wales.

I have raised this issue on numerous occasions since being elected to Parliament, including in a pétition signed by more than
1,000 good people of Ryde. | have repeatedly called upon the Keneally Labor Government to introduce urgent legislative

: reforms to address the problems caused by illegal boarding houses. Regrettably, | have received no responsé from the
Government in relation to this issue and how it proposes to resglve it. Accordingly, it has now been necessary for me to
address this issue by way of a private member's bill in an attempt to help the people of Ryde and New South Wales, who are
the victims of the unscrupulous operators of illegal boarding houses.

This bill will send a powerful message to unscrupulous operators who are prepared to sacrifice the lives of those maost
vulnerable. it will also enhance the good name of lawful operators of boarding houses who provide an essential service to
our community. It wili also provide international students who are vulnerable because of their lack of understanding of
English and our laws to identify safe places to live while studying in New South Wales. Further, this bill will heip restore the
amenity of our local community. | look forward to feedback and recommendations from key stakeholders in the sector on this
bill. | alsa look forward to warking with representatives at the local and federal level in addressing the long-term chailenges of
supply and demand of affordable housing stack, especially for international students, borders and lodgers. | urge the
Government to support the bill. | commend the bill to the House.

D;apa,te adjourned on motion by Mr David Harris and set down as an order of the day for a future day.

http://www.parlimnent.nsw. gov.au/prod/parlment/hansan.nsf/V 3Key/LA20101126007%pen&ref...  7/10/2011
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Mr VICTOR DOMINELLO (Ryde) [6.10 p.m.]: Today | bring to the attention of members an important matter that is impacting
on my community of Ryde. The issue is student boarding house accommodation. In July 2009 the then planning Minister
introduced the Affordable Rental Housing State environmental planning policy [SEPP): This SEPP effectively removes the
right of Ryde Council to determine what should be the appropriate size and scale of student boarding accommodation. Many
investors have purchased, and are purchasing, family homes in Ryde and converting them inta accommaodation for students.
Some investors submit a development application through council for the student boarding houses. Regrettably, many
investors illegally operate student boarding houses without council approval. Residents have reported te me that up to 20
students have been squeezed like battery hens into what was once a standard three-bedroom family home. This is done by
partitioning the lounge and dining rooms inte numerous small bedrooms. Garages are also partntloned to squeeze additional
students into the property. .

As | continue to daoorknock various streets in Ryde | notice a large number of houses that have common characteristics.
Generally the lawns are not mowed or if they are the edges are overgrown, the gardens are unkempt, the fly-screen doors
are ratty, the windows blinds are drawn and sometimes the windows are boarded up. There are cobwebs around the eaves
and jnvariably the garbage bins are full. Sametimes when | go to a property the front door is open and | can see that the
carpet is worn and the hallway looks to be in a notable state of disrepair. These are typically the characteristics of student
boarding houses, particularly those conducted illegally.

There has been an enormous escalation in the number of student boarding houses appearing in Ryde over the past few
years. It is threatening the character of our area. During the week of 14 February 2010 a number of streets within Marsfield
were letterboxed, inviting residents to attend a rally if they were concerned about this issue. The rally was held on Sunday 21
February 2010 at 3.30 p.m. More than 200 residents attended. This is an extraordinary number given that residents in only a
handful of streets were notified, and only short notice was given. It reflects the high level of concern in the community. Alan
Patrick, who organised the rally, is a longstanding and highly regarded member of our community. | applaud him for taking
leadership on this issue. | also applaud all of the people who attended the rally on Sunday as they are standing up for our
community.

In addition to residents raising their concerns, | have received representations ffom an international student association
which is also concerned that international students are being exploited by being charged high prices for substandard rental
accommodation which has suspect electrical wiring and inadequate bathroom and kitchen amenities. Another problem is
insufficient garbage facilities, which causes rubbish to accumulate and vermin to appear. These issues pose a significant
health risk for young averseas students and neighbouring residents. On many occasions students are asked to pay cash for
their rent. This raises the issue of whether all income is declared and tax paid in this highly unreguiated area.

Let me make this clear: | will take a strong stance against investars who set up unauthorised student accommodation. | will
seek to set up a State, Federal and local government task force to investigate and bring to account, with heavy penalties,
landlords who expleit and expose students to harm and who corrode the amenity of iocal communities. | will seek to invoive
the Australian Taxation Office, particularly in relation to landiords who receive cash paymentis from students with a purpose
of tax evasion.

In order to fix this problem we need more campus accommodation for overseas students. We need to immediately repeal the
Affordable Rental Housing SEPP and return power to local council. We need to provide local councils with the power to
inspect properties to ensure that laws are not being broken and that the safety of the students is maintained. We need to
provide councils with an easier evidentiary mechanism in which to prosecute people who have broken the law by not
obtaining a development application or for not complying with the development application conditions impased by council.

Finally, we need to provide substantial monetary fines that will act as a real deterrent against those who propose {0 break the
law for monetary gain. My constituents are justifiably up in arms over this issue. This State Labor Government should not test
the resolve of the people of Ryde to stand up and fight for the protection and welfare of our close-knit community. | call on
the State Labor Government to immediately introduce legisiation that will provide the solutions to this problem.

h’t’tbv:k//ww.par]iameht.nsw. gov.au/prod/parlment/hansart.nsf/V3Key/LA20100225044 ?opendcref.. . 7/10/2011
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Mr VICTOR DOMINELLO (Ryde) [10.03 a.m.]: About 11 weeks ago, on 25 February 2010, | addressed this Chamber about
the problems associated with the proliferation of illegal boarding houses in Ryde. At that time a residents’ action group today
known as Marsfield Against Residential Suffocation [MARS] was in its infancy. Today MARS is a well-organised and
passionate group led by local Marsfield resident Alan Patrick. | would like to make special mention of Peter Groenestyn,
Gloria Dartnell, Neil Yakalis, Sylvain Flore, and Rodney and Helen Simmons, who are just some of the hardwaorking
members of the MARS team. The MARS action group is calling on all governments to work together to provide increased
student housing capacity in the short term and to plan innovatively for the long-term housing needs of the increasing number
of international students at Macquarie University and international workers employed by businesses within the Macquarie
Park business precinct.

In addition, the group wants to see unscrupulous boarding house operators punished with significant financial penalties and
enforcement orders brought against them. Shortly | will be presented with a petition from the MARS action group spokesman
Alan Patrick on the steps of the Parliament. The petition contains, 1 am led to believe, over 1,000 signatures from concerned
residents calling on Premier Kristina Keneally and her State Labor Government to act immediately to get rid of the boarding
house pravisions of the Affordable Rental Housing State Environmental Planning Palicy, and to take decisive action to give
local councils the power they need to inspect illegal boarding houses and make enforcement orders against their proprietors.

The MARS action group has made it clear that its complaint lies squarely against the unscrupulous investors running the
boarding houses and not against the unsuspecling students, who for the most part are well behaved and hardworking, and
go about their studies quietly and pleasantly. Despite these noble aobjectives, some local representatives have sought to
misrepresent the concerns of the MARS action group. Last week a Ryde councillor accused Marsfield residents of not caring
about the welfare of international students and wanting to kick them out on the street. This claim is, of course, incorrect. The
residents of Marsfield have lived peacefully amongst university students for many years. The overwhelming majority of the
residents are most happy to share their neighbourhood with the students.

What has galvanised the residents is not the run-of-the-mill activities of students sharing a suburban house; it is the
explaitation of students herded into partitioned rooms. It is 14 or 15 people living in ane house with insufficient kitchen,
bathroom and waste facilities. It is the stories of students being ripped off by their iandlords, with no tenancy agreement and
virtually no legai rights. Boarders and lodgers have no legal rights under the Residential Tenancies Act. They have nowhere
to turn in the event of a dispute with a landlord. Often they speak poor English and have little knowledge of their iegal rights.

- The Marsfield Against Residential Suffocation action group is fighting to preserve the fabric of our local community, where
many have lived for over 40 years, and to ensure the welfare of international students many of whom we know have been
subjected to financial exploitation at the hands of unscrupulous boarding house-operators.

As Australians we have a responsibility to educate and look after our international guests, We all have families, and if our
loved ones were to travel to a foreign country to study, spending several years away from home, we would hope they would
be well looked after. International students contribute so much to our economy. In 2008 the international student sector
contributed $15.5 billion to the Australian economy. In New South Wales the figure was $5.8 billion. The tremendous growth
in the international education sector in recent years has been well documented. The Federal Government has a major role to
play in all aspects of policy concerning international student welfare and the regulation of universities.

The Federal Government ultimately determines the number of international student visas granted each year. That
Government must also play a major role in ensuring there are sufficient services and amenities to facilitate the rapid increase
in international student numbers. One of the main causes of the increase in illegal boarding house operations in recent years
is the lack of supply and over demand. In 2000, Macquarie University had a student population of 21,500, of which 2,800, or
13 per cent, were international students. According to Macquarie University's 2009 annual report, the internationat student’
popuiation has increased to 12,398, 35 per cent of a total enralment of just over 35,000. Revenue from internationat student
fees was $161 million, a 14 per cent increase on the previous year.

Currently Macquarie University provides around 1,800 accommodation places on and off site, inciuding at Dunmore Lang
College and Robert Menzies College, as well as serviced apartments. This means that currently over 12,000 international
students are competing amongst 35,000 students for just 1,800 student accommodation places. According to Macquarie
University's master plan, the university wants to increase its capacity by an additional 5,000 accommodation places by 2031.
If current frends continue Macquarie University's international student population will be approximately 30,000 by 2031.

We need urgent action 1o address this problem. | again call an the New South Wales Labor Government to, first, make more
campus accommodation for overseas students available as a matter of urgent priority; second, immediately repeal the
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Affordable Rental Housing State Enwronmental Planmng Policy and return power to local councils; and, third, gwe councils
the power to inspect suspected illegal boarding houses without notice, improve prosecut«on mechanisms, and impose
significant fines on operators ‘who continue to flout the [aw.
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